Rhode Island Greenhouse Gas Process 

2006 Stakeholder Meeting with Working Groups #4

RI DEM, Room 300

Thursday, June 15, 2006

Facilitator: Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Consultants: Bob Grace, Sustainable Energy Advantage, Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering, Dr. David Nichols 

DRAFT Meeting #4: Summary

26 people attended the meeting, which began at 9:30 am and concluded at about 2:30 pm

Documents Distributed or Presented:  

Before the Meeting:

1. Agenda, Raab Associates

At the Meeting:

2. RI GHG Stakeholder Process Accomplishments First Five Years: 2001-2006, 

 Charlie Heaps and Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates

3. A Summary of Renewable Electricity Supply Issues, Bob Grace, Sustainable Energy     Advantage

4. A Summary of Transportation Issues, Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering
5. Buildings & Facilities: New Policy Options, Dr. Dave Nichols, Independent Consultant

6. Old Options and New Options, Dr. Dave Nichols, Independent Consultant

7. Maine’s Voluntary GHG Reduction Program, Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates

To find any of the above documents, use the following link: http://righg.raabassociates.org/events.asp?type=eid&event=69
Introductions and Overview of Day

Dr. Raab began the meeting by going over the agenda and explaining that this was last Stakeholder meeting to cap off the first 5 years of the process.  He said that we would spend a little bit of time getting updates from Stakeholders, then review what we have accomplished over the last 5 years with the help of updated modeling results, but the bulk of the meeting would be discussing potential new laws, policies, and programs to reduce GHG emissions in the various sectors.

Updates of GHG Related Activities in Rhode Island

During this portion of the meeting, we briefly reviewed what has been happening at the Legislature and within the agencies on potential new GHG reduction laws, policies, and programs.

At RI DEM: Steve Majkut

· Clean DG rules are out of legal office, and proposed rules should be out  in July

· CA Greenhouse Gas Standards for Passenger Vehicles (Pavley) – RI regulations are now in place.  However, RI along with CA and VT are being sued. Conservation Law Foundation has intervened in the law suit.

· Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative – Model regulations have been circulated for comment and the states are refining.   MD has joined RGGI via its legislature, making it 8 states; RI has not.

At SEO: Janice McClanaghan and Tim Howe

· 70 Commercial audits in the Small C &I program

· Residential rebate on Energy Star boilers (714 in 2005, and 

292 so far in 2006 
· ESCo program for over 200KW customers, 1500 letters sent out, but private companies seem to want 2 yr payback or less and so far we have no formal performance contracts in place yet.

· Legislature passed bill can’t enter into debt > $1 which has chilled our ability to service public facilities.  However, passed bill to fix and expect URI whole campus, RI College, and Airport will begin soon. But $81 million requested was pared down to $41 million.

Before focusing on the Legislature, Barry Schiller, Sierra Club State, asked if anyone knew the price effect on consumption from rising energy prices.  EIA apparently has 2 year lag.  The Stakeholders discussed that this would be useful information to have, and the natural gas and electricity numbers would be relatively easy to come by, but gasoline and heating oil trickier due to a variety of factors including import/export and lack of centralized tracking.  Group felt that could get at gasoline numbers through the Dept. of Taxation, but oil will be more complex.

At the Legislature—Matt Auten, RIPIRG and Sam Krasnow, ENE 

· Matt Auten, RI PIRG

· Senate bills passed with minor amendments 

1. LC Procurement including c/e efficiency

2. State Energy Office increase responsibilities but not enough staffing or funding

3. Long-term loans for siting renewable

4. Natural Gas SBC for DSM– 0 to3 cents/therm; discretion to PUC to set if NG prices go down 

5. Low Income piece

· House has 20 bills on energy 

1.  House bill hardwires gas DSM at 2.4 cents/therm

2. Other Bills Under Consideration

3. Tax holiday for energy efficient equipment

4. Renewable siting

The Appliance bill has passed both the House and Senate and should be forwarded to the Governor for signature soon.  Matt pointed out that there will need to be preemption from federal standards, and that RI, MA, and VT likely to file for such preemption jointly.

What We’ve Accomplished in 5 Years: Review of the Updated Modeling,
Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.
Dr. Raab reviewed slides prepared by Charlie Heaps on the updated modeling (See slides).  He pointed out that in conjunction with the other consultants, we succeeded in replacing most of the GHG reduction placeholder assumptions from the original Plan with projected savings based on finalized laws, programs, and policies.  Dr. Raab pointed out that we have implemented laws, programs, and policies that if carried through as designed should reduce all the projected GHG growth in the business as usual baseline through 2020, and are about half way to meeting the 2020 target of 10% below 1990 levels.  Including the options that are under development, would get RI most of the way there, and revising the baseline to reflect higher energy costs than anticipated (not done in this round of modeling) should reduce the amount of GHG RI needs to reduce to meet the targets.

During the ensuing discussion, one or more Stakeholders made the following suggestion:

· Would be good to have a slide that shows projected savings in each sector vs. that sector’s overall GHG contribution

· Worth noting that Pavley is only ramped up to 60% of its potential savings by 2020.  Should consider looking at GHG savings beyond 2020

· State land use plan and strategic housing plan been approved both requiring denser development.  These should be added to the list of measures that are “finalized”; to get to “implemented”, towns still need to adopt them in their zoning codes.  Could be listed under forestry and land use, and possibly also transportation. However, no good estimates exist about potential GHG savings from these new policies but Stakeholders were interested in trying to calculate.  One person suggested checking to see if MA has calculated.

· Should also calculate the CSC and overall cost-effectiveness of our effort.  Consider also looking at $ flows year to year

· Recognize non-GHG air benefits as well even if not monetized.
Potential New (and Bold) Options for the Next 5 Years 

· Renewable Energy—Bob Grace, Sustainable Energy Advantage

Bob Grace presented his slides on the RES and ways that the RES can be complemented and enhanced (See presentation).  The following questions and comments were made by one or more Stakeholders regarding Grace’s presentation:

· RI SEO - doing quick bid thru SBC to give communities $25/MWH for renewables

· State needs to inventory biomass resources as potential fuel supply.  MA doing similar inventory

· CT is building a scrap wood plant, doing a biomass assessment, and investigating small CHP tech

· Some businesses in RI trying to do biomass cogeneration but running into regulatory barriers such as back up rates and air quality issue

· RI DEM likely to require emission control devices even if biodiesel is replacing conventional energy 

· 20% voluntary target is probably doable

· All the options are probably worth looking into further, but should do cost comparisons.

· I like all the options, but RGGI not on list and it should be.

· Biomass is carbon neutral.  RI has a lot of forests.  Need to make sure sustainable yield on state’s forests.  Also look at regulatory barriers,

· I remain somewhat skeptical on biomass being sustainable – there are a wide variability of findings in studies

· Local inventories are important

· There is a new biomass fuel plant making pellets in East Providence, for home heating.  Wood is being trucked in (probably from out of state).

· Can we just update the Donovan report on biomass done several years ago?  [Several in the room felt probably not.]

· I support doing more on biomass, biodiesel

· Transportation - Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering

Dan Meszler presented his slides on transportation options (See slides).  The following questions and comments were made by one or more Stakeholders regarding Meszler’s presentation:

· Transportation plan 2025 does call for feebate.  Political climate may be better for it now.

· Gas tax – We should evaluate the impacts of the gasoline price increases on both VMT reduction and new vehicle purchase choices.  The run up in gasoline prices is greater than the gas tax we had originally contemplated.

· Consider grabbing some of decrease in gas price as funding source for other GHG reduction measures, if and when prices go down.  Would be difficult to layer new gas taxes on top of high prices.

· We should at least index gas tax to inflation – which we already agreed to recommend previously.

· Buses perceived as for low income and those who don’t have cars, rather than for commuting efficiency.  Only 29% of commuters use mass transit in RI.  If even 10 % of the rest could be persuaded to use mass transit, that would be a big difference.
· Synchronized traffic signals reduce GHG significantly (e.g. going from 5-30 mph decreases GHG by 180% . Will be a small snap back from people driving more if less congestion.  But idling is infinite GHG use as you are not going anywhere

· Options 20 – A lot of bike/pedestrian happening   - but mainly recreational, not commuting

· There’s a lot of uncertainty on ethanol price and how much GHG it actually saves given how energy intensive it is to grow and transport corn.

· Need to make GHG about convenience – otherwise people won’t support it

1) Green cars can go in designated green zone

2) Improve signalization 

3) Very convenient transport system

Potential New (and Bold) Options for the Next 5 Years (continued)

· Buildings and Facilities—Dave Nichols, Independent Consultant

Dave Nichols presented his slides on buildings and facilities options (See slides).  The following questions and comments were made by one or more Stakeholders regarding Nichols’ presentation:

· For Both Environmentally Preferable Purchasing and pursuing greater energy efficiency generally we should get a commitment (i.e., from the Governor’s Office) to hire someone for couple of years – and allow them to demonstrate they can save more money for the state than their salary while having significant positive environmental impacts.

· Could also look at triggering more efficiency building codes applying to less extensive renovation than current standard of “major renovation”

· Do we really need an EPS (efficiency portfolio standard) or should we just advocate for higher SBC funding.   Measuring savings would likely be much more complex than in an EPS.

· Forestry and Solid Waste—Janet Keller and Terri Bisson, RI DEM  

Janet Keller and Terri Bisson provided brief updates on forestry and solid waste developments respectively:

· Considering changing the current use form for forestry reporting

· Considering pushing an Enhanced Forest Management program, which encourages increase time trees are grown before being cut

· Looking into EPA Heat Islands as way to promote  urban forestry

· Resource management contracting not happening soon according to RI Solid Waste Authority

· But some developments in Pay as Throw  - one new RI town implementing, 4 others considering 

· Voluntary Programs and Education -Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd. and Terri Bisson, RI DEM 

Dr. Raab went over Maine’s voluntary GHG reduction program (see slides) for possible cloning in RI.  Over 60 businesses, towns, colleges, and non profits have signed agreements with the state to reduce GHG use by an average of 10% by 2010.
Terri Bisson provided a brief update on educational efforts.  She said that she’s been playing around with various screens for partnering, but isn’t comfortable that we have the right one yet.  She also said that RI is part of a $500,000 regional grant application related to GHG.

Next Steps and To Do List

The Group did not attempt to prioritize among the various new and ongoing options for discussed during the course of the day.  Instead, the remaining group discussed the possibility of scheduling an additional shorter meeting just to do prioritizing, or a survey during the summer, or both.  We also discussed having consultants identify what next steps would logically be for new option proposals and what those steps might cost.

Dr. Raab also mentioned that about $65,000 has been earmarked for this process for facilitation and consulting services (down from over $90,000 this year, and over $150,000 in all prior years).  DEM and SEO and the consulting team will continue to look for additional funds, but if none are available, new options we can pursue will be very limited.

We also discussed doing a press release on the RI GHG Stakeholder process completing it’s 5th year and now projecting to reduced all GHG growth through 2020 in RI.  Press release should discuss what’s next and also try to estimate dollar savings and criteria pollutant reductions.
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